RETTMAN’S RAMSEY REPORT

End of 2011
Dear District 3 Resident:

I hope this letter provides you with information on some of the issues being discussed by the Ramsey County Board of Commissioners. The views expressed in this newsletter are mine and/or my staff’s and are provided to citizens as a part of my responsibility to keep you informed on what I am doing as your County Commissioner. If I, or my staff, can be of assistance to you please call us at 266-8360, send an e-mail to janice.rettman@co.ramsey.mn.us or send a note to us, Room 220 ,City Hall/Court House, 15 West Kellogg Boulevard, St. Paul, MN 55102.

*****************************************************************************

County Budget Adopted - Rettman Proposes Budget Cuts

 On Tuesday, December 13th, the Ramsey County Board of Commissioners adopted its 2012 and 2013 county budgets. The county uses a two-year budget cycle for planning purposes but is required to adopt the property tax levy and spending plan every year. Minor adjustments are made in the second year of the cycle but the budget generally remains as adopted. 
The adopted budget calls for spending $574,435,756 in 2012 which is $16,045,671, or 2.7%, less than the 2011 budget. For 2013 the budget calls for $580,973,205 in spending which is a $6,537,449, or a 1.1% increase from the 2012 plan. The property tax levy for 2012 will be $271,794,856 which is an increase of $4,674,604 or 1.7 more than 2011. The property tax levy is about 46.5% of the total county revenue. Other county income comes from grants, 
fees and pass-through funding from the state or federal government. In July, County Manager Julie Kleinschmidt had proposed a 2.7% levy increase which was reduced by the Board in September to 1.7%.
For her part, Commissioner Janice Rettman introduced four resolutions that, when added 
together, would effectively create a 0% levy increase in property taxes for 2012 and yet would call for no layoffs. The first plan would use $1.4 million in unexpected one-time revenue from the early sale of the Griffin Building to the city of Saint Paul toward the budget rather than being placed in fund balance for future use. 

The second proposal would continue a policy adopted in 1999 that requires departments to maintain a 1.5% vacancy rate throughout the year. This practice preserves department funds and maintaining the rate can be easily accomplished creating savings from retirements. The county manager had recommended that the policy be rescinded allowing departments to fill vacant positions as quickly as possible to the tune of $2 million.
The third proposal is being referred to as a “blink-off” of the county environmental charge added to garbage collection bills. Currently, the charge raises about $16 million, much of which goes to haulers as a rebate for using the resource recovery facility. This facility sorts waste and recyclables as much as possible to reduce the volume sent to landfills.  However, the fund has accumulated more than $21 million on the balance sheet. Some of this is committed but Commissioner Rettman believes a two year blink-off for residential properties would save citizens $8.6 million and still leave sufficient revenues to pay obligations and still leave a balance.

The final proposal would make certain that the county is reimbursed for its cost regarding the acquisition of the Twin Cities Army Ammunition Plant (TCAAP) site potentially for a new stadium for the Minnesota Vikings. Earlier this year the Board approved a resolution allowing the county manager to begin discussions with the Vikings and explore purchasing the site from the General Services Administration. 
At this point, an estimate on the cost of consultant and staff time is well over $500,000 and may be approaching the $800,000 set aside by the Board. If approved, Rettman’s request would make sure that the county is reimbursed for those dollars which came from property taxes. The TCAAP resolution the Board has adopted includes the statement that no property taxes would be used for acquisition of the site or for a stadium.
Following limited discussion no second was made and the Board failed to adopt any of the proposed cuts offered by Commissioner Rettman. The Commissioner then voted against the 2012 property tax levy increase.
Ramsey County Purchases Property
On Tuesday, August 15th the Ramsey County Board of Commissioners agreed to proceed with the purchase of private property located at 5 West Owasso Boulevard for storage of equipment, vehicles, boats and vehicles secured for the courts by the Sheriff’s Department. The vote was 5-1 with Commissioner Parker absent. The proposed purchase price is $2,800,000 with the county also paying $10,000 in closing costs and $98,925 in property taxes for 2011 and 2012. In addition, improvements ($178,460) and operating costs ($45,900 for the remainder of 2011) bring the total to $3,087,385.
Commissioner Janice Rettman, who cast the lone no vote, stated that they would be taking a valuable property off of the tax rolls that is much larger than the department needs or county staff could justify. She also pointed out that there are a number of properties in the county that are tax-forfeited and could fit the bill at a lower cost thus preserving the tax base.

She further noted that the last estimated market value was $2.2 million, that the agreed upon price was $711,000 higher than the estimated value, that the county received $75,700 in property taxes last year, and that the City of Little Canada had recently approved the use of the property for a trucking business indicating that a lease was in place or about to be executed.
“We need places to grow businesses and attract and retain jobs,” Rettman stated.
Promise Neighborhoods
Also on August 16th the Ramsey County Board approved a resolution of support for a federal grant to fund the Promise Neighborhoods Initiative in Saint Paul. This proposal would be the second phase of the grant process wherein the city and school district would implement efforts identified in the planning process. In 2010 they received some $750,000 to do that planning.
Commissioner Janice Rettman raised a number of issues with the proposal. The first being a statement that the county would commit to spending $2,935,000 specifically in the designated area each year for at least 5 years. That amount is the estimate for all county benefits and services going into those neighborhoods in 2011. Other commissioners joined in noting that such a commitment would limit their ability to align resources with need and to make budget reductions if the state changes its allocations for state-mandated services. It was agreed that any language specifying a commitment to spending in just one two areas of the county would be removed.

Commissioner Rettman also noted that the grant application stated that Frogtown and Summit-University are two of the most “distressed neighborhoods” in the east metro area. She argued that “These neighborhoods are not distressed,. They are vibrant neighborhoods, communities with hard-working people. Some may need assistance but asking for help or a hand up is not the equivalent of being distressed or being a neighborhood that is not powerful.  There is plenty of hurt throughout the county it is not just one neighborhood any more. People need to survive and thrive.”
Another item of concern was the use of personal data for the study.  Rettman said that “Our job is very personal. Being poor is very personal.” Adding that using personal information for studies and putting it in data bases just because someone lives in a certain area is wrong. 
Further, she stated that she was opposed to targeting funds to a specific part of the city or county. “Our promise is to do the best job to all of the people wherever they are. My promise has always been that we will do the best with the dollars we have to focus those where we need to do it.” 

Commissioner McDonough agreed that the county needs to be flexible but the plan “would commit us to spend at the current rates when the rates may change even in the next five years. There may be a lot fewer kids in these areas.”
The Board ultimately approved the unfinished agreement without a commitment for services to a specific area of the county. Commissioner Rettman cast the lone vote against the plan.
Vikings’ Stadium Update
The special legislative session and final budget agreements left out any plan or even discussion of an agreement to build a new stadium for the Minnesota Vikings. But since that time, the Governor asked Ted Mondale, chair of the Metropolitan Sports Facilities Commission and Met Council Chair Susan Haigh to do a fast but thorough study of the site and the many issues that need to be resolved, including an environmental assessment and a cost analysis of freeway reconstruction. The final report is available from the Council at http://www.metrocouncil.org/stadiumprop/index.htm
For their part, the County Board has taken no action in support of a stadium proposal but had committed funds to explore the concept on February 15, 2011 (6-1, Rettman opposed). The county also agreed in November to purchase the proposed stadium site, the vacant Twin Cities Army Ammunition Plant (TCAAP) property (located near I-694 and I-35W in the city of Arden Hills), which is currently owned by the United States Army. The site has been declared surplus but the purchase agreement clearly states that the purpose is to clean up the site for future development of any kind and requires that the purchase will proceed only if the state reimburses the total cost. That action requires legislative approval and a signature from Governor Dayton. Costs for the cleanup would be deducted from the final purchase price. 
Commissioners Bennett and Ortega have been promoting an “agreement in principal” from last May that is based on a Ramsey County-only ½% sales tax to fund the local portion of the costs, estimated at $350 million up front and annual cost contributions of about $2.50 million. However, both the Governor and legislature said they would only support a bill that included a referendum on a local sales tax. Given the resistance to the tax by Ramsey county residents, that plan is effectively off the table. At least two other Commissioners (Rettman and Reinhardt) had expressed opposition to the tax from the beginning.
For her part, Commissioner Janice Rettman has not been involved in meetings with the team. She did state that the county does not own the property and does not have the tax capacity to purchase the land, clean it up and provide the infrastructure, including roads, water and sewers, needed to make the site usable. “I will not pass this burden on to the property tax payers or vote for a county sales tax. This is a private business and a statewide issue.” 
Commissioner Rettman has suggested some benefit-based financing options, meaning that those who use the stadium would pay for it. This would include parking fees from a county-owned lot, naming rights and ticket surcharges. And, in addition, she raised concerns about a proposed 40-year bond financing plan noting that the team will likely be requesting a new stadium or major upgrades in about 25 years. That concept has since evolved into a 30 year plan with an option for a 10-year lease extension. Rettman also said she could support the stadium deal “if we had the parking revenue and other fee options rather than a sales tax.” A copy of her responses is attached and also available on her webpage at http://www.co.ramsey.mn.us/cb/
The city of Minneapolis is also vying for the stadium but has stated it would not add sales or other new taxes to pay for it. Rather than a new stadium on a new site, the Mayor has  proposed a major renovation of the Metrodome at a cost of $895 million. Vikings officials have said this plan would not raise enough revenue for the team to be financially competitive.
At the state level, Governor Mark Dayton has said he wants to get a new stadium built and has appointed Ted Mondale to the Metropolitan Sports Facilities Commission as his point person. The governor has committed $300 million and no more to the project but made it clear that road improvements in the corridor are a part of that expense. This could create a shortfall in the financing plan depending on the cost and design of the highway improvements. 
. 
The proposal put forth by the Ramsey County commissioners, dated May 10, 2011, has never been discussed by the Board or voted on. That plan and other information is available on-line at http://www.co.ramsey.mn.us/home/index.htm
The proposal has created a stir in the county with commissioners receiving many calls and emails for and against the plan. Commissioner Rettman has responded to constituents regarding her position. Watch for updated responses from the Commissioner on her webpage at
http://www.co.ramsey.mn.us/cb/district3/index.asp
LRT Construction For 2012
Met Council staff  have been meeting with community groups along the Central Corridor to prepare Saint Paul neighborhoods for construction. At a recent meeting of the Frogtown Neighborhood Association (District 7) residents were told that beginning in 2012 University Avenue from Hamline to Robert Street will be under construction with most side streets closed to cross traffic and reduced lanes at major intersections. Twelve of the side streets will be closed to through traffic when construction is completed.
Work will start on the south side with one lane of traffic in each direction on the north side. Once completed, traffic will move to the south side and construction will begin on the north. Fire Station #18 at Saint Albans will create a temporary entrance on Saint Albans to allow emergency vehicles better access during construction. Once LRT is completed access will return to University Avenue.

Several concerns were raised about pedestrian access, light timing and driver distractions which would make it impossible for people to get across University, especially at Dale Street. Staff indicated that it will be difficult for everyone to navigate but they will work on signage to make it as easy as possible. It should be noted that pedestrian access will be very difficult on most blocks because safety fences will be up to separate walkers from equipment. There will be no parking on University adding to access problems for business customers. In addition, buses will be using the same lanes as other vehicles so there may be delays as passengers board and exit. And bus riders will need to walk farther to get to substitute stops.

The city has already decided to remove over 90% of the parking along the Avenue, more than 1000 spaces, in order to widen sidewalks and add other amenities. Construction should be nearly completed by the end of November, weather permitting.
The final plan for light rail transit along University calls for two lanes of traffic in each direction, LRT in the center and limited on-street parking opportunities.

Discover Central Corridor 
Due to construction issues creating access problems for University Avenue area businesses, they have initiated a loyalty card program to remind old and new customers that they are still open for business. The “Discover Central Corridor” card is free and available at many businesses along University Avenue in Saint Paul or Minneapolis. The program offers discounts and other incentives to customers taking the extra step needed to get there.. 

How does half off on a dinner entrée (Perkins), a free second pizza (Campus Pizza) or a free second cup of coffee (Dunn Bros. & Lucy Coffee Café) sound? These and other discounts can be found in the Discover Central Corridor coupon book also available for free from the businesses. 

Check the website at CentralCorridorPerks.com for details or to have a card sent to your home. 
The Metropolitan Council, the builder of the LRT system, is not involved in the effort.

County Budget Hearings Held
The Ramsey County Board completed its first round of budget meetings on August 19th. Each of the 20-plus departments and agencies gave a presentation to the Board highlighting their work and answering questions about their funding requests. Commissioners took advantage of the opportunity to ask questions and request additional information on both spending and policies. Adjustments to the budget will be made by the Board at its meeting on November 29th.
The first public hearing was held on  September 6th at 1:00 P.M. for anyone to comment on the proposed budget. Then, on September 13 the board set the maximum property tax levy needed to support the proposed budget. This sets the maximum amount the Board can levy on property owners but they may reduce the levy or make adjustments to the budget before adopting the final budget and levy at its regular meeting on December 13, 2011. For her part, Commissioner Janice Rettman has identified a number of possible cuts that she would be bringing in for discussion on November 29th. However, that meeting was abruptly cut short so Commissioner Bennett and county staff could get to a state legislative hearing on the Vikings.
The final opportunity for public comment was held on Monday, November 28 at the Roseville Area High School located at 1240 West County Road B in Roseville. Over 200 residents attended and many spoke in opposition to property tax increases. Some identified increases as high as 20% for their residential properties without ever making major improvements.. 

As in the past, county staff gave an overview of the proposed levy and how property taxes are levied. Other county staff were available to answer questions about department activities as well as information on individual properties. Many speakers wanted to engage Commissioners in the conversation but, as with all public hearings, commissioners are not allowed to respond or interact with speakers. The moderator did direct county staff to respond to questions about specific properties or on issues that may have not been made clear during the presentation.
Yard Waste Sites Open 
While the weather made it possible for us to do yard work into December, winter hours for Ramsey County’s 7 compost site are now in effect.  Leaves, grass clippings and other yard waste may be dropped off free of charge at any of the 3 sites open during the winter. The sites,  Frank & Sims, Midway and White Bear Township, will be open the second full weekend of each month, weather permitting. Real Christmas trees, wreaths, brush, tree trimmings and logs are welcome. Residents must first remove tinsel, plastics, metal forms and any decorations. The sites are open as follows:

January 14, 15;
February 11, 12; 
March 10, 11.  

Hours are:  
Saturday | 9 am – 5pm
Sunday | 11 am – 5 pm
All other sites are closed during this period.

And thanks to Commissioner Janice Rettman and some District 3 residents, brush and tree branches and your Christmas trees can be taken to the sites in addition to other yard waste. The woody material is ground up and used to create hot water and energy at the St. Paul District Energy Plant

DISTRICT COUNCIL NEWS AND SCHEDULES
DISTRICT 5  (651-774-5234)
www.paynephalen.org 
Board of Directors 

4th Tuesday, 6:30 p.m.

@ SPPD Eastern District 

722 Payne Avenue
DISTRICT 6   (651-488-4485)
www.district6stpaul.org
Board of Directors

1st Monday, 6:30 p.m.
@ North Dale Rec Center
1414 St. Albans Street
DISTRICT 7  (651-298-5068)
http://www.frogtownmn.org/
Board of Directors Meeting

2nd Tuesday, 6:30 p.m.

@ West Minnehaha Rec Center
DISTRICT 8  (651-228-1855)
www.summit-u.com/
Board of Directors Meeting

4th Tuesday, 7:00 p.m.

@ St. Albans Community Room

665 Selby Avenue
DISTRICT 10  (651-644-3889)
http://www.district10comopark.org/
Board of Directors Meeting

3rd Tuesday, 7:00 p.m. 

@ Como Park Historic Street Car Station
1224 N. Lexington Parkway

DISTRICT 11  (651-646-1986)
 www.hamlinemidwaycoalition.org
Board of Directors Meeting

3rd Tuesday, 6:30 p.m.
Hamline Library
@ 1558 West Minnehaha Avenue

DISTRICT 12 (651-649-5992)

http://sapcc.org/
Board of Directors Meeting

2nd Thursday, 7:00 p.m.

@ 890 Cromwell Avenue

DISTRICT 13 (651-645-6887)
http://www.unionparkdc.org/
Board of Directors Meeting

1st Wednesday, 7:00 p.m.

@ SPPD Western District Station
389 N. Hamline Avenue
CITY OF FALCON HEIGHTS  (651-792-7600)
www.ci.falcon-heights.mn.us
City Council Meetings ; 2nd and 4th Wednesdays, 7:00 p.m.@ Falcon Heights City Hall
2077 W. Larpenter Avenue

Volunteers Needed

The Ramsey County Board of Commissioners is  looking for volunteers to assist staff, county programs and to advise the Board on issues that come before it. For volunteer opportunities you can contact the county at 651-266-4090 or www.co.ramsey.mn.us/cb/ma/volunteer.htm 
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